Scituate Water Resources Committee

Meeting of 31 May 2016
7:30 PM

Town Hall - DPW Office
Meeting Minutes -  

	Agenda Item
	Discussion



	1.  Call to Order
	Chair John Clarkeson called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM. 

	2.  Roll Call
	Members Present:  John Clarkeson; Becky Malamut, Shirley Young, Martha Cook
Members Absent:  

Also attending:  Sean Anderson, Water Department, Maura Curran, Board of Selectmen Liason

	3.  Review minutes from last meeting
	There were no minutes presented for review.


	4.  Water System Update
	A number of water main breaks have occurred, most recently on Orchard by Dreamwold and Old Oaken Bucket Rd. Groundwater Well 18 continues to have high manganese levels.  The water department has been successful in lowering those levels but the water is still not perfect. In accordance with DEP guidance, levels need to be at the proper levels for 30 days.  
The water department does note that the WRC recommends a revised water meter policy –       1 unit / 1 unit.  The Department asks that we move forward with pursuit of this policy change.  

In accordance with approved schedule of repairs to the town’s water pipe system, a rate increase of ~ 19% to fund the work will be put into effect with the next cycle of quarterly bills.  
And Sean brought 4 Season’s Ice Cream to share!

	5.  Private Wells / Board of Health
	The Board of Health had raised questions about the validity of private well impacts on water supplies.  John Clarkeson provided a response, citing recent studies conducted by the United States Geological Survey on impacts in Massachusetts of groundwater withdrawals on streamflow and habitat.  The letter content is provided below.

	6.  Water Conservation Plan
	The Selectman have not voted on the Plan yet.  Maura Curran will ask to put a vote on their agenda. 

	7.  North and South River Watershed Association Request - Education
	No representative of the NSRWA was attended - this item was tabled.

	8.  Meters Policy
	Shirley researched the occupancy of an indicative collection of multiple unit dwellings (condos) based on the town’s census and street listing.  With these figures, we will next compare the cost of water under the 1 unit / 1 meter versus multiple units on 1 meter.
Also discussed was the potential impact of leaks at a unit.  With 1 unit / 1 meter the unit owner would be responsible for the cost of lost water, not the collective.  Better conservation is an anticipated result of the promotion of personal responsibility advanced by a 1 unit / 1 meter policy. 

	9.  Scituate Board Open House
	The Selectmen hosted an open house at the Jenkins School and invited representatives of each volunteer board to attend.  The WRC was represented by John Clarkeson.  A number of townspeople asked about the committee.  New members may be joining soon!

	9.  Recent Correspondence
	None discussed

	10.  Open Discussion
	

	11.  Adjournment
	The committee adjourned at 9:30 PM.


MEMORANDUM

TO:


Scituate Board of Health
FROM:

John Clarkeson, Chair



Scituate Water Resources Committee

RE:


Irrigation Systems – on site well sources
                                    Potential Impact on Public Water Supplies
Date:

23 May 2016
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

BACKGROUND:

The Scituate Water Resources Committee’s role is to provide advice and guidance to the Board of Selectmen, who also serves as the community’s water commissioners.  We also advise other Scituate Committees on water related issues. 

The Committee has been following closely the development of the private well regulations by the Board of Health.  Recent discussions have raised issues which may not be entirely accurate and I wish to clarify certain points.

First – Some will suggest that the town’s withdrawal wells are far deeper than most irrigation wells.  While this may be so, also remember that the deeper wells are dependent on the uninterrupted flow of water to them.  What is taken from shallow ground does not reach deeper areas, so eventually does impact the supply reaching deep wells by reducing available water. 

Second – We believe the cumulative impact of many private wells will have an impact on the town’s ability to provide water through the public water system as regulated by the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection’s (DEP) Water Management Act Permit.   Water is allocated in Massachusetts under regulations issued by the DEP.  On November 29, 2012, the Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs (EEA) released the Sustainable Water Management Initiative (SWMI) Framework. A precursor to the revision of regulations under the Water Management Act, the framework represents over three years of dedicated research, stakeholder input, and public outreach.  Based on the information developed, the DEP’s Water Management Act Regulations were revised in November 2014.  The revised regulations take into account groundwater depletion.  Based on such depletion DEP may impose limits or conditions on future water withdrawal allocations.  

Groundwater withdrawals and their impact on streamflows are an important factor in the protection of ecological health.  This issue and was studied by the United States Geological Survey in a report first published in 2010 and further revised in 2012 and 2013.  The report, Indicators of Streamflow Alteration, Habitat Fragmentation, Impervious Cover, and Water Quality for Massachusetts Stream Basins (Weiskel et al) evaluated the alterations in streamflows based on a number of factors.  It was determined that groundwater withdrawal was a very significant factor.  From that, Massachusetts categorized subwatersheds based on these streamflow alterations.  Extensive flow alteration (greater than 40-percent alteration) was indicated for 353 subbasins, or 25 percent of all subbasins (Weiskel, p. 14).
The research team developing the Sustainable Water Management Framework accepted the health of the fish community of the local rivers or streams as a surrogate for ecological health and the DEP incorporates this streamflow analysis into its permit process. Further, DEP solicits updated information regarding streamflows from permit applicants as well as the general public should permits be under a renewal process or reviewed during a periodic refinement (commonly once every five years).  If there is found to be a further detrimental impact to streamflows the ability for a community to seek more water for its public water system may be limited, or mitigation measures required. 
In Scituate, we currently have an authorized volume limit of 1.85 million gallons per day (mgd).  Of this 69% of our water is from groundwater sources (a series of 6 wells) and 22% is from surface water (the reservoir).  9% is purchased from Marshfield to provide water for the residents of Humarock.  
As growth continues this figure may need to be revised upward, but such an increase will subject us to a review of streamflows in the affected subwatersheds.  Because of the recent additional of streamflow evaluation to the Water Management Act permit review process, the Water Resource Committee has concerns over the cumulative impact of multiple private wells on the town’s ability to meet water needs of a growing population to meet health and safety needs through the public water system.  If streamflows deteriorate, MassDEP is less likely to permit the additional water withdrawals needed to ensure sufficient supply without imposing additional mitigation measures on the community.
These regulations were adopted at the end of a three year collaborative and public process between the agencies, the environmental community, the public water suppliers, and interested citizens.  Once developed, there was a further public process through the Massachusetts Water Resources Commission.  Development of the SWMI framework met an overall goal to satisfy the expectations of the Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court following legal action taken by a number of parties regarding the aspects of the Water Management Act regulations they revised.

It has been suggested that community water suppliers are disappointed in the loss of revenue from private wells.  That is an interesting spin on the issue, but I do need to point out that following Scituate’s first limitation on irrigation systems, our own Al Bangert (then DPW Director) and James DeBarros (then Water Superintendent) presented on the many advantages of limiting irrigation systems at the New England Water Works Sustainability Congress in 2012 (see http://newwa.org/).  They cited the cost savings because of a reduction of chemicals for treatment, reduced staffing at the water treatment plant, and a reduction in water main breaks due to the system running at lower pressure.  After these were taken into account, any loss of revenue was considered negligible compared to the overall benefits in Scituate. 
Martha Cook, member of the Water Resources Committee, has been representing us at the Board of Health meetings and I hope communications will continue with her.  If there are details of any particular issue I have raised here, I would be happy to discuss our concerns regarding any private well issues the Board has at anytime.
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